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I.
CALLED TO ORDER
Chair Satre called the meeting of the City and Borough of Juneau (CBJ) Planning Commission (PC)/Committee of the Whole (COW), held in the Assembly Chambers of the Municipal Building, to order at 5:00 p.m.

Commissioners present:
Karen Lawfer, Jerry Medina, Nathan Bishop, Marsha Bennett, Nicole Grewe, Dan Miller, Dennis Watson, Michael Satre

Commissioner absent:
Benjamin Haight

A quorum was present.


Staff present:
Dale Pernula, CBJ Community Development Department (CDD) Director; Greg Chaney, Benjamin Lyman CDD Planners

II.
REGULAR AGENDA
Review of the 2008 CBJ Comprehensive Plan (Comp Plan)

Mr. Pernula stated that the Commissioners nearly completed the review of Chapter 4: Housing Element (pages 35 to 40), but they still have the Housing Policies of the Implementing Actions (IAs), Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs), and Development Guidelines (DGs) section to review.  He will have Mr. Lyman review The Descriptions of the Land Use Categories document, including the Transit-Oriented Development (TOD) in relation to Transit-Oriented Corridors (TOCs) and/or Transit-Oriented Nodes (TONs).

He described staff’s recommended track changes to Chapters 4 of the Comp Plan as follows, with comments being provided by the Commissioners on them:

Chapter 4: Housing Element – Continued from the March 13, 2012 PC meeting review
He referred to and cited minor edits made on page 35. 

· Ms. Bennett referred to 4.1.IA3, stating that there has already been an Affordable Housing Fund set up with $100,000 being allocated to it by the City so the name has to be revised to state, “...including the Affordable Housing Fund.”

· Ms. Lawfer referred to 4.1.IA4, stating that she wants to make sure that providing a report on the annual inventory of housing stock and vacancy rates in CBJ can be done, which relates to some of the questions staff does not have answers to that were posed last week.

· Mr. Watson said staff can obtain such information through the Home Builders Association, including real estate brokers of housing inventory data, plus two rental agencies have additional information.

· Chair Satre said the PC gave direction to the CDD to facilitate surveys, but staff has to prioritize their time with other important projects as well.  This might be a conversation the PC needs to have with the City Manager to ensure they obtain the proper allocation of funds, including possibly advocating for additional positions.

· Ms. Lawfer said this is a goal of the PC, but if it is not possible then this IA should not be included in the Comp Plan, or the PC should force the issue as Chair Satre mentioned.

· Mr. Pernula said such detail is found on page 31 in Table 1 that the Commissioners have a problem with because the data is outdated.  That table was broken down by many housing types via a past windshield survey that staff conducted of dwellings that were vacant or occupied.  He believes staff might be able to obtain more generalized vacancy rate numbers, but not to the level of detail listed in the existing table without conducting a new survey.

Ms. Bennett referred to page 36, stating that she would like to see more robust language included in 4.2.SOP3, which she cited.  She explained that people are bunking up and staying at extended-stay hotels, so more verbiage has to be included versus just stating “replacement growth.”

· Mr. Pernula asked for specific language to insert.

· Chair Satre requested staff to revise this SOP by deleting “, at an annual rate that mimics the growth rate of new households in the CBJ,”; to which Ms. Bennett agreed.

Mr. Pernula recommends deleting 4.2.IA3, which he cited.  He explained that it was Ms. McKibben’s feeling that they have created the SRO zoning district, which reduced parking requirements, and Mr. Lyman is proposing changes to density and building heights so it is her feeling that this IA is already being done.

· Mr. Watson said in part this has been effectively done, i.e., in the Willoughby District, but not in other areas such as Lemon Creek so he is not supportive of removing this IA; Ms. Bennett agreed.

· Chair Satre said this also includes Mixed-Use (MU) zoning downtown and in the valley.

· Mr. Lyman stated that with this same IA, at time the Comp Plan was drafted in 2008, they did not have the new Single Room Occupancy (SRO) housing type in the Land Use Code, which now allows for double density and a lower parking requirement anywhere in the borough not just in MU areas, but it does not address increased building height.

· Mr. Watson agrees with omitting a portion of the IA, but not in its entirety.

· Mr. Pernula offered to have staff amend this IA.

· Ms. Lawfer asked if any developer has constructed an SRO; Mr. Pernula said not yet.

· Ms. Lawfer said the revised IA could state, “To build SRO or efficiency or compact living unit developments.”

· Mr. Bishop said alternatively they could revise the IA to state, “Provide land use incentives to reduce the private sector to build SRO.”; Ms. Lawfer agreed with doing so.

· Chair Satre said they could also add, “Continue to review the effectiveness of these changes, and modify when necessary.”

Ms. Lawfer referred Policy 4.4 on page 38, which mentions “affordable to low-income residents.”  She prefers not to specify low-income because everyone will think it falls under the lower-income threshold.

· Chair Satre said this falls back on her previous mention of this aspect at the last meeting to review Chapter 4 to revise this terminology; to which Ms. Lawfer agreed. Chair Satre said this pertains to “low-income” and “affordable,” but they wanted to emphasize “affordable.”  When he reviews Policies 4.4 and 4.6 side-by-side on pages 38 and 39, he noticed that 4.4 refers to low-income issues, and 4.6 to affordable housing, which needs to remain as being separate.  

· Ms. Lawfer said under Policy 4.4 they do want to preserve and rehabilitate existing housing, although 4.6.IA2 on page 39 is where it is still appropriate to state “low-income households” because it references senior and low-income households.

· Mr. Watson said City property tax relief is provided for housing developments owned and operated by non-profit corporations, but he does not know the specifics because finite aspects rule it out at times, including an exemption for seniors.  There are other state property tax exemptions provided as well.

· Chair Satre said this IA is included to ensure those exemptions are provided when appropriate.

· Mr. Miller stated that when he was involved with the Affordable Housing Commission, he recalls 60% median family income and under are serviced fairly well by non-profit organizations.  Then 60% – 80% still qualify for certain programs, but it is the 80% to 100% that are unable to qualify for home loans or be serviced by non-profit organizations, which consists of the bulk of the community so this is a big deal.

· Mr. Medina said in order to obtain a mortgage most lenders require a 20% down payment, which makes loans unaffordable for certain people.

· Mr. Miller said the houses are 20% less expensive now, but it doesn’t do any good because it’s so difficult to obtain loans.

Mr. Medina referred to 4.4.IA6, and asked if manufactured homes are only allowed in certain residential zones that meet US Housing and Urban Development (HUD) standards, i.e., Mountain Meadow Estates, rather than just areas designated as mobile home parks.

· Chair Satre said manufactured homes could be placed anywhere.

· Mr. Pernula clarified that it is instead modular homes that could be placed anywhere, not manufactured homes.  He explained that modular homes are fully built to the International Building Code (IBC), but manufactured homes are either in mobile home parks or other areas specifically designated for them.  He explained that manufactured homes (trailers or mobile homes) are built to HUD standards, but modular structures are built offsite to IBC regulations.

· Mr. Watson asked if other communities are as stringent about this as they are in Juneau.  

· Mr. Pernula said yes, but when he was in Idaho the manufactured housing industry went to the state and got legislation passed so that HUD-standard manufactured homes could be permitted in any zone that allows single-family dwellings, which has taken place in many other states as well.

· Ms. Bennett asked what verbiage might be included so other areas in the borough are amenable to manufactured homes, or whether this is due to an attitude against trailer parks in this town, or a lack of demand for them.

· Mr. Chaney said it is his understanding there is minimal interest from the development community to establish new mobile home parks because they are very expensive and obtaining financing is quite difficult.  Banks used to be liberal in financing mobile homes, but many people defaulted on their loans, including that the demand for mobile homes is fairy low.

· Mr. Bishop commented that there is near-empty mobile home park with five trailers on it in a nice area on Alaway Avenue.  

· Mr. Pernula said relatively flat land such as the Alaway Avenue area is generally required to develop mobile home parks, but it is in short supply in Juneau.

Mr. Pernula requested staff to revise the policy numbering system in the Comp Plan, e.g., spread each one out, add dashes, etc., so they can be clearly read overall, Mr. Lyman offered to do so.

Chair Satre encourages the Commissioners to continue to review Chapter 4 in relation to making specific recommended revisions to its policies.

Description of Land Use Categories - Continued from last PC meeting
Mr. Lyman said this document was handed out at the last PC meeting as a Blue Folder Item.  They already discussed some of the names of zoning districts that caused confusion, so staff recommended changing a few names.  They will now be reviewing the paragraph following various descriptions of land use categories, which partially stems from the recent Atlin Drive rezone appeal case because staff is attempting to make zoning designations clearer in the Comp Plan Maps, versus those shown in the Land Use Maps.  

Conservation Area (CA)

Mr. Lyman referred to and cited the CA category found on page 156, stating that there are no anadromous watercourses in Juneau, rather they are watercourses that are the habitat for anadromous fish, which staff revised throughout the Comp Plan, i.e., “anadromous fish streams.”  Parks & Rec initially requested eight new zoning districts solely for their land, although they ended up with several designations specific to those properties and CA was one of them.  Basically, this CA zoning district does not currently exist, and he cited the paragraph following the CA category.  Staff started developing a Parks and Open Space (PO) zone that would fit within the CA area and some of the other Parks & Rec controlled properties better than any current zoning, which is a lower priority so he has not yet brought that forth as a Text Amendment.

· Chair Satre said the question is whether separate zoning designations should be provided for CA land managed by Parks & Rec for certain values.  

· Mr. Bishop explained that when he was working for the CDD, some of the comments from people who visited the Permit Center that had Rural Reserve (RR) properties requested to install roads through them, but they did not understand that such lands are really CA areas so this new designation makes it clearer they are not to be developed.

· Mr. Watson said he does not think this CA designation is needed.

· Chair Satre said the change in the Comp Plan would be a suggestion for new CA zoning stipulating what uses would be allowed.  However, he would have to review a map of potential CA areas beforehand, as there might be certain properties that they probably have to take into account.

· Mr. Pernula believes it would consist of a two-step process.  The first being because much of that land is City owned property.  This is not the highest priority the CDD has, but if they created the CA zone then they would have to apply it to specific parcels of land.  They would then take a look at them individually to determine what restrictions should be applied, but the wording provides a lot of flexibility.

· Mr. Watson said he agrees with Mr. Pernula, but he has trouble with “These lands should be zoned to prevent...” in the last sentence of CA designation.  He explained that in some areas that might be true, but they have to be careful that they do not create park land around the whole City.

· Mr. Lyman said they are not amending the maps at this point because they already did so in 2008 when they adopted them with CA designations.  The only change outside of adding the word “fish” in a couple of places would be the discussion in the following paragraph about what zoning districts are appropriate.  In the Atlin Drive case he mentioned, there was confusion about what zones can be in a given land use designation.  The CA is probably one of the least important designations for the Commissioners to discuss because it is only on CBJ owned Parks & Rec managed properties anyway as being a very low priority to the CDD, but it was at the beginning of the document so they are talking about it first.  When they start discussing some of the commercial and residential designations, those would be more critical so the Commissioners should think about where those designations are used and what is appropriate for zoning designations within them.  He stressed that once the revised Comp Plan is adopted, they are unable to provide zoning changes unsupported by the text.

· Mr. Watson referred to the CA and Scenic Corridor/Viewshed (SCV) designations, noting that those designations apply to other categories as well.

· Mr. Miller stressed that if any zone change request presented to the PC does not coincide with the Comp Plan it will not be allowed.  Therefore, while the Commissioners are viewing 100’s of pages of text, and then, e.g., in three years from now they are going to be presented with a rezone request like what happened six months ago when that property owner placed a much larger picture of the zone than the Commissioners ever thought of during their last update of the Comp Plan.  He participated in that update, but they did not foresee that they should not have zoned certain parcels as they did during the last Comp Plan update.  Therefore, all of their work on the zoning designations truly matters, which basically states that if it is not in the Comp Plan text certain projects are not allowed to take place.  Even so, he does not feel that such a powerful statement should made because the Commissioners are not perfect, rather they are volunteers trying their best to review the Comp Plan, but what they are doing has lasting impacts.  He believes the PC was able to make that particular developer happy who accepted D-10 zoning versus D-18 in North Douglas when there was a small section of property on the other side of the roadway that had certain lots rezoned when others were not.  He is not sure that this needs to be so absolute.

· Chair Satre said some of that comes down to more recent interpretations.  During the update of the 2008 Comp Plan, the Commissioners had a bit of a broader leeway so the property lines were somewhat adjustable as long as they were able to make the case fit with the general intent of the Comp Plan.  Therefore, the maps are important, and the verbiage is as well because ultimately what they end viewing is using the zoning descriptions as qualifiers, which may be tested again in the future.  He hopes it is not as absolute as it has turned out to be because some flexibility and common sense would still have to be applied in certain cases.

· Mr. Pernula said where it is very absolute is in Title 49, not in the Comp Plan.  Title 49 states that rezonings must be in conformance with the designations on the Land Use Maps, and the City Attorney said that is absolute.

· Ms. Bennett asked how the Commissioners are able to protect themselves.

· Mr. Bishop said they have to ensure they provide good verbiage.

· Mr. Miller said they have to spend more time reviewing on the Comp Plan Maps, as he does not believe they did so during the last update because he did not realize how important doing so was at that time.

· Mr. Lyman said because they have had the flexibility taken away from them, in the narrative of the Comp Plan it mentions how it is not cast in concrete because it is meant to be a guiding document and that verbiage was included for these very reasons, but Title 49 is much more precise.  Therefore, what he has attempted to do with each of the land use designations and the listing of the zones that are applicable is to err on the side of flexibility.  If there is a chance that one out of 10 times a particular zoning district might be appropriate in a certain Comp Plan land use designation, he included it so the Commissioners and the members of the Assembly can look at that and make a determination in certain cases whether it might be appropriate to place a Light Commercial (LC) zone in a Marine Mixed Use (M/MU) environment land use designation for instance.  He explained that this is because it is listed as one of the possible aspects they can pick, and therefore that rezoning would be in conformance with the Comp Plan.  He is trying to build such flexibility back into the description of the designations as much as possible.

· Ms. Lawfer stated that if anyone requested to place anything other than an RR zoning type of use, it would have to undergo the PC review process.  

· Mr. Lyman said the Comp Plan would have to be amended in order for such a rezone to move forward.

· Chair Satre said the Commissioners do not have to get too deep into reviewing some of the changes and possibly save wordsmithing of them right now, rather he requested Mr. Lyman to speak to the highlights of them so the Commissioners could provide general comments and direction back to staff, to which the Commissioners agreed.

Mr. Lyman referred to the Institutional and Public Use (IPU) designation on page 159, which is similar to Recreational Resource (REC), Recreational Service Park (RS), Hazard Area (HA), Watershed (WS), including under a number of other zoning designations.  He cited the deleted verbiage, including the newly added verbiage in the second paragraph.  The particular uses will be found in the Table of Permissible Uses (TPUs).  This acknowledges, e.g., that they are not going to rezone all those small parcels of property designated as neighborhood parks, which would be considered as “spot zoning,” rather they would be zoned the same as the surrounding land, but the uses in IPU areas need to be appropriate for specific zoning districts.

He referred to Transit Oriented Corridor (TOC) on page 161, stating that he recommends deleting some verbiage, which he will come back to momentarily.  Currently, he explained that TOCs do not appear on the Comp Plan Maps, and there is another redundant land use description as well so they intend to delete one and fix the other.

He referred to Resource Development (RD) on page 159, stating that RD is a fairly good fit for the RR zoning district.  They would have to update the Comp Plan, and then they could change the zoning description as well.

He referred to and cited the Rural Dispersed Residential (RDR) designation on page 159, including the newly added verbiage in the next paragraph.  In the D-3 designation, they are looking at 1/3 of an acre with three dwelling units per acre, which is not in conformance with what the RDR is currently described as.

He referred to and cited the Rural/Low Density Residential (RLDR) designation on page 160, along with the newly added verbiage in the following paragraph.

He referred to and cited the Urban/Low Density Residential (ULDR) also on page 160, including the newly added language in the first and following paragraph.  Commercial development should be as regulated per the TPUs.  With the newly added verbiage, he explained that he added every possible designation or overlay zone that might fit within the ULDR zoning district.

He referred to and cited the Medium Density Residential (MDR) designation on page 160 as well, along with the newly added verbiage in the following paragraph.

He referred to Medium Density Residential-Single Family Detached (MDR/SF) also on page 160, stating that this designation is in the Casey-Shattuck and Starr Hill neighborhoods.  He cited portions of the first paragraph.

· Mr. Watson said he believes land is no longer available to be developed in downtown, so he wonders if it is possible to consider rezoning those two areas other than MDR/SF to allow homeowners to add on garages, and so on, similar to what has taken place in larger cities.  He believes this might be easier so those folks do not have to constantly appear before the PC requesting permits and variances.

· Mr. Lyman said a property came on the market a few years ago in the Casey-Shattuck area, which was immediately purchased by the next-door neighbor who wanted a larger yard without a house next to it.  There was also another parcel along Gold Creek that was on the market, but the owner ended pulling it off because he was getting too much nasty feedback on potentially selling it.  The D-10SF zoning was created for such neighborhoods, which are currently zoned D-5 so that is the reason they have many up-fill Conditional Use permits (CUPs) and variances.  Every exception in the book has ended up being used for those areas, which is why those developments just don’t fit well because it is not actually a D-5 neighborhood, as they were designed as D-10 zoning districts.  However, those neighborhoods have been established, and the people who live there are not keen on going through a rezoning process because it would make it easier for their neighbors to do the very expansion aspects that some of the existing homeowners did when they were required to obtain CUPs or variances.  He thinks it would be a better fit if they rezoned the Casey-Shattuck and Star Hill areas to D-10SF, but unless the PC wants to sponsor such a rezoning application he does not think the CDD staff intends to.  Even so, they have this tool if they potentially complete the Pederson Hill disposal.

He referred to the High Density Residential (HDR) designation, which does not appear on any of the Comp Plan Maps, but it may be a useful placeholder.  At some point in the future they may need to create zoning districts that work with the HDR designation.  Another option is to delete this section, and then add it back when the maps are amended.  He cited the narrative of HDR, including its following paragraph.  He explained that other staff brought up that MU and MU2 allows much more in terms of commercial development than what the HDR designation seems to indicate would be appropriate.  However, there are other existing zoning districts at densities higher than 18 dwellings unit per acre, so he included them because they do allow for a mixture of uses.

· Mr. Bishop cited the last sentence (on the slide that does not appear in the document) that states, “The designation does not appear on the maps and should be deleted from this text.”  HDR is probably one of the most valuable zoning designations that they need to develop.  If they are going to deal with affordable housing, the HDR zoning designation is what they are going to use so they need to keep this and push it forward.  The most valuable real estate in the world is HDR.

· Ms. Lawfer said she was shocked to find that the parcels in North Douglas and West Juneau were not designated as HDR.

· Mr. Medina said he understands, although the more people you put into an area the more problems they have.  He is curious if any studies were conducted in the borough in relation to possible issues of increasing density because this is the argument he has heard in the Lower 48.

· Mr. Lyman said he is unable to quote specific references at this time, but studies were conducted in relation to crime, dropout rates, and drug abuse, including a number of other indicators.  Certain people blame this on density, but it actually relates to income.  When people are in a lower demographic profile and do not have an education or opportunities, they are more prone to get into trouble.  Therefore, they cannot draw a parallel between density and crime or other problems; rather it is the management of the facility for supportive services, including the economic status of the people who are in the project, not the density of the project itself.  He cited 4.8.DG1 in Chapter 4 of the Comp Plan on page 40.  He explained that this DG impeccably states that increasing density should not be considered as changing the neighborhood because they recognize that they are going to have to do so at some point.  He will not delete this HDR designation, and perhaps the Commissioners might later find areas in the borough where it might make sense to request such zoning changes.

He said the Commissioners agreed at the previous meeting to change Mixed Use (MU) to the Urban (U) designation to eliminate confusion between the MU zoning and MU land designation.  He cited the narrative of the U designation and described the text that was deleted, stating that currently the downtown Willoughby and Mendenhall Mall areas are the only two mapped with a MU/U designation in the Comp Plan.  He cited the following related paragraph, stating that he will correct the typo from “ore” to “or.”  The LC, GC, and WC, MU and MU2 designations currently allow 18 dwelling units per acre within this range, which he revised to state “18 or more residential units per acre.”  

He referred to Marine Mixed Use (M/MU) designation, and cited the two related paragraphs.

· Mr. Pernula stated that most of the M/MU areas are where they generally applied the WC, not all the others (D-10, D-10 SF, D-15, D-18, LC, GC, MU, and MU2).

· Mr. Watson said even as broad as this is, when they consider what Docks & Harbors has planned for the Auke Bay area, not Auk Nu Cove, that almost becomes contradictory to what is being recommended because it would be outside the scope of this even though it is rather broad, and that project has already been broken out into phases.

· Ms. Lawfer stated that this is not an all-inclusive list of areas in the M/MU boroughwide so maybe they shouldn’t list only some of the zoning districts, but she likes how the designation is described.

· Mr. Lyman said Tee Harbor is under the M/MU designation in the Comp Plan Maps now.  He explained that this document includes many specific areas, which probably don’t need to be mentioned because they are already on the Comp Plan Maps, which is the critical aspect.  This is not just a MU area but a marine-oriented MU area, which could include other zoning districts within it.

· Mr. Watson said it helps folks residing in these areas have a better idea of what could happen within M/MU zoning.  As projects continue to be developed along land adjacent to waterways, the Commissioners are going to foresee more contentious issues so this type of description might help them make decisions in the not-too-distant future.

· Mr. Medina believes they should list the zoning districts because it provides readers a visual reference, but they have to include a statement that it’s not an all-inclusive list.

· Chair Satre said the average person generally does not know the difference between WC, WI, or M/MU zones, but they don’t want to get caught in the trap of having to list every single potential zoning district either, so providing examples of areas where such zoning exists should suffice.  It is nice to list some of the other uses allowed in M/MU zones, i.e., in Puget Sound where they have a wonderful mix of harbors, restaurants, retail, housing, and so on, which is an example of what Auke Bay could eventually turn into for instance.  He explained that at times they have become hung up on the water-dependent issue in the past, which is where they should be facilitating M/MU development.

· Mr. Bishop said he reads this as stating that in this zone anything but ULRD is allowed because it states, “...and other water-dependent recreational or commercial/industrial areas.”  He said there is some contradiction, which is one of the problems with listing some zoning districts, and if so, it has to be accurate.

· Ms. Lawfer commented that the zoning districts listed in the second paragraph are accurate, but it states “commercial/industrial” in the first but not in the second paragraph, which is contradicting.

· Mr. Chaney stated that based on what is mentioned in the second paragraph in the general trend of a MU zone, industrial is not appropriate so reference to this should be stricken in the first paragraph or change it to “light” industrial.  Placing industrial uses next to residential areas would create problems even in a marine environment. 

· Mr. Medina asked what the Auk Nu Cover area is zoned where the ferry terminal is located.

· Mr. Lyman said it is zoned WC, Waterfront Industrial (WI), IPU from Auk Nu Cove to the end of the Four Season’s dock, and WC zoning for the most part per the Comp Plan Maps.

· Mr. Watson said the area where the cruise ships dock is WC so when tourists are unloaded in the Auke Bay area later on, he asked if that was taken into account with this proposed zoning because he wants to ensure they are not overlooking an opportunity they might later regret.

· Mr. Lyman said he believes this would be allowed under the current zoning if the tourist companies obtained permits to do so, depending upon what permitted uses are allowed in specific zoning districts.

· Mr. Pernula stated that when they were doing the Long Range Waterfront Plan the CDD staff specifically asked the Northwest Cruise Ship Association if they would like to consider additional locations other than downtown, and they said they did not because virtually all of their passengers want to lighter to the historic downtown area.  Therefore, they do not want them lightering at Auke Bay because they would have to bus all the tourists to downtown and back again.

· Chair Satre said lightering off of the cruise ship dock is no different than tourists doing so from whale boats in the harbor.

· Mr. Miller asked if they call the whale watching industry a commercial or an industrial use.  He explained that he has witnessed whale watching taking place in the Auke Bay Harbor and they tend to fill up the choicest mooring, which is when it becomes congested for locals to use those harbor facilities.

· Chair Satre said that is an issue that would have to be handled through Docks & Harbors.

· Mr. Lyman stated that for a Marine Commercial (MC) facility it includes fisheries support, commercial freight, and passenger traffic through a CUP in the RR, WC, and WI zones, which are activities not allowed anywhere else.  When the PC reviewed the marine transfer facility at the Adlersheim Lodge they included stringent conditions about no refueling and limited the types of trips from there because they were looking at using that facility for transporting Kensington miners, but they did not want cruise ships lightering there.  This is an example of types of projects the Commissioners are allowed to view on a case-by-case basis through the CUP processes.

· Mr. Bishop stated that since Auke Bay is zoned M/MU in the Comp Plan, taking industrial out of this category would then pose issues for the installation of ways infrastructure for traditional boat repairs because it is clearly an industrial use.

· Mr. Lyman said that is considered as being a marine support facility.

· Chair Satre stated that they have to include WI in the description of types of zoning districts.

· Mr. Pernula referred to the TPUs, stating that WC would be permitted in this designated area, which states that boat repair and maintenance with minor development, but fuel and water sanitation marine commercial facilities including fisheries support, commercial freight, and passenger traffic are major developments that would require a CUP, so this permits most of the uses the Commissioners are discussing.

· Ms. Lawfer asked if staff is proposing to change WC to MC.

· Mr. Lyman clarified that there is a WC land use designation in the Comp Plan, which he is recommending be changed to MC.  There is also a WC zoning designation that he is not recommending changing.  Therefore, in the second paragraph under M/MU designation it refers to the WC zone, not the land use designation.  

· Chair Satre said the Commissioners should review the maps in terms of these different focal points of development.  They want to ensure that industrial opportunities are preserved within appropriate areas.

· Mr. Bishop asked if Stablers Point Rock Quarry is included in this zoning.  

· Mr. Lyman said that quarry is zoned Rural Low Density Residential (RLDR) in the Comp Plan.

· Mr. Pernula said there are very broad arrays of zones permitted within this designation.  The only concern he has is, e.g., they are unable to state that residential will be in one area and WC in another in because an entire area would be designated M/MU, i.e., there is not a lot of direction provided.

Mr. Lyman referred to and cited the TOCs designation.  He explained that this was listed as TOD, which was intended to be an overlay but no map was provided in the 2008 Comp Plan update.  He will highlight some of the aspects, which he recommends that the Commissioners discuss further at a later time.  He included some language from the previous discussion by the Commissioners on TOCs.  He explained that any zoning district could be overlaid by TOCs, and he is attempting to make it clear that this is not directly related to any particular zoning designation.  

They previously discussed omitting Transition (T) areas in the Comp Plan.  He referred to and cited the Commercial (C) designation paragraphs, which was changed from GC to avoid instances such as what took place in regards to the Atlin Drive case that he previously mentioned.  

He referred to and cited the Light Industrial (LI) designation, noting that he deleted the reference to Heavy Commercial (HC) per the Commissioners previous discussion.  He added car, boat, and heavy equipment sales to the use activities.

· Mr. Pernula stated that he is concerned with having GC in this designated area because that type of zoning allows for a lot of potential housing to be developed adjacent to industrial uses, which might not be appropriate.  Even so, it is possible to deal with such potential conflicts at the time of rezoning this designation.

· Chair Satre said this LI designation was originally developed because of issues they came across in the Costco area where they have heavy commercial and retail encroaching into residential areas.

· Ms. Lawfer said Gastineau Human Services is located in that area.

· Mr. Pernula said that is actually in a GC zone.

· Mr. Watson said the lack of LI land in this community somewhat discourages development.

· Chair Satre asked if they might be in danger of losing certain GC uses when changing it to LI.

· Mr. Lyman stated that if that ends up being the case, it would be better to amend the TPUs for such a particular line item.  Currently, the GC and WC zoning districts allow much higher residential density than is proposed in LI.  He noted that the last sentence in the first paragraph states, “Residential units should be limited to caretaker units where the occupant works directly for or owns the business...”  The C designation has “Residential densities ranging from 18- to 60-units per acre,” which is not appropriate in the LI designation.  With that in mind, he thinks it is appropriate to omit GC and possibly WC zoning districts as well.

· Mr. Bishop asked what benefits versus detriments are in listing GC, WC, WI and I zoning districts in the second paragraph, rather than leaving them out to be determined later on during the rezone changing process.  He explained that by adding those zoning districts they would also be adopting all the uses allowed in the TPUs, but without going through every use in each of those zoning districts to ensure those uses match up with what is listed in the paragraph, so he is not real comfortable stating that those uses in all those zoning districts should be allowed in the LI designation.  He explained that since this is leaving him uncomfortable, he now wants to go back and re-review the other designations the Commissioners already stated were a good idea, as they might end up closing doors while opening others.

· Mr. Miller said if they truly kept the Costco area with only GC and high-density housing it probably would have been okay because the box stores close their doors in the early evening when it’s quiet.  However, a heavy commercial use has been allowed in this LI area with a salvage yard, which causes loud banging noises that should not have been allowed.  That area was not planned out very well, which consists of all types of commercial and industrial uses.  Even so, he believes the GC and LI would be okay in certain circumstances, but including the different zoning districts might pose problems, which should be done on a case-by-case basis because not including some of them might cause larger problems.

· Mr. Lyman said having the zoning districts listed in the Comp Plan of uses that are appropriate in the LI designation confuses the issue, but that is what the TPUs is for.  Therefore, it might be more appropriate to revise the first sentence to state, “Land to be developed for heavy commercial or light industrial uses.  Residential units should be limited to caretaker units where the occupant works directly for or owns the business for which the occupant is caretaking.”  He could then list out the zones where this is appropriate, as the TPUs for those zones would state which uses are appropriate.  He explained that they previously found in 2008 that some of the land use designations list appropriate uses, and others have design considerations, which are not “across the board” so it possibly caused some confusion.  However, he believes it is appropriate to list the zoning districts that could be in the LI designation because of how the Law Department previously read this in regards to the Atlin Drive rezone case as meaning that they would only be able to zone these properties industrial, not GC, WC, WI, and I.

· Mr. Bishop said he does not interpret the Law Department stating that.

· Mr. Lyman said when he provided this to the Law Department and asked for clarification from the City Attorney, he said the method in which this LI designation is now written is a good way to deal with that.

· Mr. Bishop said the City Attorney wants as much clarity as possible, but he does not necessarily want that.  He thinks that the ability to do some wondering is beneficial, and he likes the fact that they are attempting to make this LI designation clearer because it has posed potential problems in the past by opening up doors that they want or closing doors that they don’t by knowing that the Comp Plan is a guiding document that they strive for, but it isn’t code.  What they are doing is making the Comp Plan into zoning maps, which is not what it is, so they have to maintain flexibility within it and they do so by not assigning zoning districts to designations.  He believes they are taking this a step too far.

· Mr. Watson said he is confused, explaining that they have assigned zoning districts to designations throughout the borough, but now Mr. Bishop is stating that they should not be doing so.  He explained that perspective applicants typically view the maps, and then read the zoning designation narrative so if they eliminate what Mr. Bishop is suggesting it will end up being more confusing for them.

· Chair Satre stated that the real problem is that Mr. Bishop says that the code refers to the Comp Plan Maps, although what he is stating is that the Commissioners should have the Comp Plan to use as a guiding document that allows them flexibility in certain situations.  However, right now the maps are incredibly prescriptive, including with definitions that are the same way, so if a proposed use is not in a specific definition then no leeway would be provided.

· Mr. Watson said if an applicant applied for a permit and their proposed use was designated in the Land Use Maps and not in the Comp Plan narrative, he asked if they would be turned down and have to appear before the PC for a variance.  

· Mr. Pernula said that applicant would not be denied based on the designation of the Land Use Map because it is one of those that would be defined as being eligible, and there are other criteria as well in terms of lot size or an extension of an existing zone.  If it was for just a small parcel in the middle of some other zoning then the applicant would not be eligible for that reason.

· Mr. Watson commented that what Mr. Lyman is proposing in the narrative is providing applicants the ability to see what uses are allowed in various designations, and it is still up to the CDD to make such determinations based upon actual applications.

· Mr. Miller stated that he was unable to attend the last PC meeting, so he might have missed some issues regarding this.  However, he understands that in the second paragraph Mr. Bishop wants to omit GC, WC, WI, and I zoning districts because he thinks they would do some good, but also some bad.  Others Commissioners are stating to leave those zoning districts in because they will do some good.  He explained that there is a difference between zoning districts and land use categories.  The narrative in the first paragraph refers to the LI land use category, and the second paragraph refers to zoning districts.  If they do not state that certain zones are permissible the LI land use category, whatever it is zoned is the only zone it can be used for no matter even if there are other zoning districts that should be allowed in that designation.  It makes sense in this section to state in certain circumstances that they allow certain zoning districts in this LI land use category even though there may not be a particular zoning district that they are thinking of right this minute, but some of them could potentially be used in the future.

· Mr. Chaney explained that the Commissioners are working on reviewing the Comp Plan, and the Department of Law has made a call that Title 49 contains text that requires staff and the Commissioners to interpret these maps fairly literally.  Therefore, they have been tasked by the code to update Title 49 in relation to the Comp Plan, but it sounds as though certain Commissioners are uneasy about the text, but staff is attempting to conform the Comp Plan text with Title 49.  He explained that the Commissioners could go another direction and state that they want to change the small section of Title 49 text to include broader language so it is more flexible, and then re-review the text in the Comp Plan through a different approach, although that’s not the task at hand.

· Mr. Pernula stated they discussed some commercial uses taking place in an industrial area that seem to be okay, i.e., Costco, Home Depot, and so on.  Those are permitted in the LI designation, which they do not have to have the GC zoning district.  Over the years, they have been hearing that Juneau has a lack of LI land designations.  What is going to omit LI uses in those industrial designated areas is if they start allowing residential uses in them, which is why he is concerned about the GC and WC zoning districts being permitted in the LI designated areas because there would be the potential that they are not reserving LI designated areas for industrial uses at all.

· Ms. Lawfer stated that perhaps the descriptive paragraphs following the land use designations might begin with “Examples of...” and list appropriate zoning districts.  This way they would still be defining the uses, but would also provide an applicant with the ability to think about certain possibilities before submitting an actual application.

· Mr. Pernula said that would not be possible because Title 49 states either those zones are permitted, or they are not.  Staff is recommending listing whether they could consider rezones to certain zoning districts under specific land use designations, or not.

· Mr. Miller requested staff to provide the section of Title 49 that staff mentioned at the next COW meeting.

· Chair Satre stated that that City Attorney wants as specific direction as possible in the land use designation of the Comp Plan text, so he requested staff to get clarification from Department of Law on how specifically detailed this exercise should be.  

Mr. Medina said his focus was on the Agenda topic to review the remaining chapters of the Comp Plan that were listed, not the other items staff presented tonight so he may have missed this previously being mentioned, but he did not bring that other material tonight.  Chair Satre said he mentioned at the end of the last PC meeting that this Comp Plan review process would be via various COW work sessions, so staff picked up where the Commissioners left off at the last meeting.  Mr. Medina said it would have been helpful if it was specified on the Agenda for this particular COW meeting even if it meant staff emailing an updated Agenda to the Commissioners, and then it would have been very clear, but he feels as though he came unprepared.

BREAK: 7:02 to 7:10 p.m.

Chair Satre stated that the descriptive paragraph at the end of every land use designation remains as proposed changes, and the Commissioners understand the intent Mr. Lyman has provided to them.  They will put those aside for now, and Mr. Lyman will move to discuss the Transit Maps.

Transit Maps

Mr. Lyman handed out two maps to the Commissioners.  He referred to the first map of TOCs showing LC- and GC-zoned properties.  These designations were discussed in the text of the Comp Plan, but they do not appear anywhere on the maps.  The Comp Plan is rife with references to allow for taller buildings and higher density, reducing parking requirements, and providing for more walkable-, pedestrian-, bicycle-friendly TOD throughout the borough.  He had the Cartographer put together this map and they worked with Capital Transit to ensure it was correct.  He explained that without having a map they are unable to adopt a transit-oriented overlay zoning district, which is their mission moving forward with this project.  They next have to decide whether they base this on existing transit service or through future TONs and/or TOCs.  They viewed the 2008 CBJ Transit Development Plan and found that it calls for express service, including pending service out to the ferry terminal and Lena Point.  However, the Urban Service Area ends just beyond Auk Nu Cove, so they do not want to extend TOD bonuses beyond that.  Capital Transit staff is completing an update to the plan to try to figure out how they might provide better service to the Thunder Mountain High School and Dimond Park Aquatic Center area.  A Commissioner previously suggested that staff consider TOCs and/or TONs.  In doing so, they would be clustering development where they already have urban services.  

On the first map he noted where he has placed TONs of express stops and transfer points, and the optimum scenario transfer points, including both of them in certain neighborhoods.  The three potential TONs offer varying degrees of walkability on roads categorized as being minor or major arterials.  He used the ¼ mile radius, which is the nationwide standard of how far people are willing to walk between TONs for personal trips, including for employment at the distance of a ½ mile radius, but they also have to keep in mind Juneau’s inclement weather for many months of the year.  If they move forward using the TONs concept, he suggests they do so by instituting smaller TOCs where they identify that there is some sort of opportunity that they want to steer growth towards, e.g., Walmart to the area across from Grant’s Plaza, and another along Glacier Highway from the Nugget Mall to the Mendenhall Mall area.  Another option is that the Commissioners might choose to steer growth towards specific areas in the borough without using the matrix information he provided in the report, dated March 8, 2012.  He explained that the area near Salmon Creek has Salmon Creek Dam above it so it is probably not a good area to place TONs there, which would increase residential density in an area where a catastrophic event might take place should that dam break free.

He described the proposed TOCs in the second map within ¼ mile radius from transit stops in zones allowing multifamily residential development, which should have lower parking requirements.  He noted that almost all of this type of development is located within a ¼ mile of the existing transit system.  This is not a map they would be adopting, as it is solely for informational purposes to provide the Commissioners with a perspective of where TOCs might be located in relation to areas that currently allow multifamily development, and the same is true in regards to TONs.  This map also includes all parcels currently listed as T rezones to MDR in the Comp Plan.  The minor roads are listed as collector or local roads where pedestrians can safely cross, and major roads are listed as major arterials that generally impede pedestrian movements across the corridor per the zoning maps.  Where there are more intersections it relates to a higher degree of inter-connectivity.  Dead-ends require pedestrians to back-tract, which limits neighborhood connectivity in terms of walkability.  He described the Pedestrian Catchment Area and Impeded Pedestrian Catchment Area matrix showing the Walkscore of potential TONs found on page 8, and the individual TONs of the Airport, Mallard Street (Nugget Mall), and Mendenhall Mall areas that lists metrics of each site.  He explained that this tool allows them to compare multiple sites against each other.  Most of the TONs are at least walkable according to their Walkscore that are already serving as transfer or express stops where most of them reinforce and compliment higher levels of transit service.  He recommends that they contemplate some variation of TONs with TOCs in appropriate locations where there are high degrees of service, including where there might be some public interest in focusing increased development. 

· Ms. Lawfer commented that a ½ mile radius with a sidewalk makes a huge difference when dealing with children and the elderly.

· Mr. Watson said he previously spoke to the State Department of Transportation regarding their plans for major improvements along Glacier Highway, which is on their list of top priorities so that might be a good alternate route for transit in the future.  He is in favor of the proposed TONs.

· Mr. Miller they ought to provide development benefits showing that there will be a future client base to sell or rent homes to in the TONs where they are proposing to provide enhanced transit service.  They should also concentrate larger bonuses for TONs with TOCs, including providing a lesser degree of bonuses in other areas.

· Chair Satre said he is less enchanted by the entire transit-oriented idea after Mr. Lyman’s presentation, which is because they are now looking in greater detail at how he has analyzed these concepts.  It seems that the only location the TOCs fit is within the Old Glacier Highway segment from Vanderbilt through Switzer, or the North Douglas area, which are two areas where they might have the ability to foster further development.  He explained that everywhere else is essentially built out.  They will also have to take into account the long-range plans for Capital Transit.

Mr. Lyman said he provided the proposal to Rorie Watt, Director of CBJ Engineering, and John Kern, Superintendent of CBJ Capital Transit who agree that the planning document comes first and the infrastructure will follow.  If this proposal is adopted, it will be much easier for future projects to be included in the Capital Improvement Project list.  He, like Mr. Miller, is leaning more towards TONs with TOCs, and then potentially different degrees of transit routes in the borough.  This might include instituting different tiers of bonuses where they want to focus development more intensely.

· Ms. Bennett referred to the draft Willoughby District Land Use Plan (WDLUP) in terms of the issue of bonuses points, as opposed to just having a higher density and building height, and so on.  She explained that Juneau has a tremendous need for housing, but the more complicated they get in regards to this the further they push away any possible development.  The intellectual exercise is interesting, although she wonders how it is going to get developers to start building housing now because Juneau is in a crisis situation.

· Mr. Lyman agrees, explaining that a concern was that the bonus procedure was so onerous that no one would use it, so he has been working on stripping out sections to change the code in certain zoning districts to allow for more housing development.  They recently adopted the SRO Ordinance, which has helped in increasing housing development.  Last week they talked about increasing density and building height limits, and reducing parking requirements in LC, GC, and MU2 zoning districts, which he provided via draft ordinance to the Law Department today.  This has been placed on the Agenda to be re-reviewed by the PC next week.  He is fast-tracking these processes, however, there is still merit in the bonus provision system, but they still have to ensure a map is adopted in the Comp Plan before they are able to change text in Title 49.  This is the next step in that process, and he realizes this is not going to get additional housing built this year, but it will change the development landscape for the future.  

· Mr. Chaney said they are proposing a significant increase in density in the LC and GC zoning districts through a Table of Dimensional Standards (TDSs) revision, which will be done within a couple of months.

· Mr. Bishop said they have to consider options of developing for transit by including necessary connections in areas that would best serve infrastructure.  He likes the idea of providing a staggering bonus type of program, with benefits for within the ¼ mile radius, and more benefits within TONs.  He believes they have to be careful not to cover everything when escalating bonuses throughout the borough, so perhaps bonuses should be provided through Allowable (AUP) or Conditional Use permit (CUP) processes.

· Mr. Watson said the best developable land is probably in areas of more than a ¼ mile radius, so they are going to have to provide flexibility.  He believes that analyzing the transit system in Juneau is long overdue, and very little has taken place since the expensive 2008 Capital Transit Study was done, but the transit demand continues to grow.  It is encouraging that Capital Transit has been receptive in doing so, which he has not viewed in the past.

· Chair Satre commented that Capital Transit will be more receptive if TOCs and TONs are adopted into the Comp Plan.

· Ms. Bennett stated that socially and from a land-use standpoint the Mallard Street (Nugget Mall) Node is the logical mass area, and therefore they should allow for increased density and walkability surrounding it.

· Chair Satre said he somewhat disagrees with Ms. Bennett.  It is a good conversation to have, but they need to look at multiple centers of mass areas in the valley.  Like most of the Commissioners, he has grown up and lived in those areas, although he has never thought of the Mallard Street (Nugget Mall) Node as being the mass center of the valley, rather it has been between the valley and downtown.  This is just a different perspective, which the Commissioners have to concentrate on in terms of areas that already have transit service and mixed residential types.  There is another node in the back of the valley that needs to be taken into consideration as well, not just a single area of the valley.

· Ms. Bennett said she was fascinated when staff said the Mendenhall Mall Node doesn’t quite pan out as well as the Mallard Street (Nugget Mall) Node.  However, from a sociologist point of view that’s intuitive of where all of the roads lead to as being the center of commercial development and weekend activities, which is how it has evolved.

· Mr. Bishop commented that transit-oriented planning is often a partnership between developers and the community, so while they are exploring these aspects they should be partnering with others as well in terms of locating appropriate land for TONs with TOCs.

Mr. Lyman referred to the TONs diagram, and summarized that the COW has agreed that he should be looking at some type of TOCs through the Lemon Creek area along Glacier Highway.  This area has been designated as MU in the Comp Plan since at least 1995 and many pedestrian walk along that corridor, which has transit service, but they need some type of TONs at the ending areas to anchor it.  Contemplate elsewhere in the borough where there is a base level of transit service, e.g., in Douglas, or along Glacier Highway, where they could possibly institute another lower tier of bonuses.  He would define where those would appear on the maps, and describe them via text at a higher level in the Comp Plan.

· Ms. Lawfer said Mr. Lyman previously talked about TONs in the hospital area, but he ruled them out due to the Salmon Creek Dam being above that vicinity.

· Chair Satre agreed that some consideration has to be provided to that medical complex area.  He believes that they are able to draw the boundaries of where there might be flood impacts in terms of the dam, and then take into consideration the surrounding areas in terms of TONs.  

· Mr. Bishop said when TONs with TOCs are being extended or made larger, staff needs to consider pushing up the one from the Mendenhall Mall considerably higher.  The area that is most likely for re-development in the borough is around Kodzoff Acres to Cinema Drive, which consists of a high-density in the middle of the valley, which is a perfect area to partner with a developer.

· Mr. Lyman asked if he should contemplate a corridor from the Mendenhall Loop Road to Stephen Richards Drive and down Riverside Drive.

· Mr. Bishop said yes, but maybe even above Stephen Richards Drive because there is another mobile home park across from Stephens Richards Drive as well.  He explained that while mobile homes are probably the most affordable in Juneau, they are often compromised by other goals. 

III.
OTHER BUSINESS - None
IV.
REPORT OF REGULAR AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES - None
V.

ADJOURNMENT
MOTION: by Mr. Miller, to adjourn the PC/COW meeting.

There being no objection, it was so ordered and the PC/COW meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.
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